
Football and refugees 



and kindly folk - who give a damn. 
 
As I have watched this year’s events unfold I have become 
increasingly angry. Angry at the failure of others to act as 
thousands of desperate people go without help, angry that they 
are exploited, angry that they are abused. Angry at people's 
despair. But I don't give up hope and, like you, I try and work 
together with others to try and change how things are. 
 
So I find it heartening that football - a sport with a chequered 
history of tackling racial abuse and difference and fear of the 
other – is taking up part of the refugee challenge. So today I 
pay tribute to those individuals and organisations, clubs and 
teams that work to use football as a means of promoting its 
shared values. In particular, 



better place for us all. 
 
I give one example of what happens when we embrace people needing 
help.... (Martin will recognise this story because BHAFC plays a 
part in it). Al Bangura is from Sierra Leone. He left home at the 
age of 14 and travelled to Guinea where he met a French man who 
promised to help him fulfil his dream of playing football. They 
travelled to England. Here he was left in an unfamiliar building 
and surrounded by men wanting to rape him. He had been 
trafficked. He escaped, found help and eventually was granted 
asylum. At 16, he joined Watford and played in the Premier League 
for them and he also came on loan to Brighton as a midfielder. 
 
Despite his clearance to stay the Home Office appealed on a 
technicality claiming his status had changed when he became 18 
back in 2007. Watford backed him, so did their MP, his manager, 
FIFPro the worldwide professional footballers’ organisation, the 
ex-Home Secretary David Blunkett, Elton John - but most 
importantly the Watford fans. At half-time on 15th December 2007 
in a game against Plymouth, fans held up posters of Al Bangura 
under a banner heading which read 'HE'S FAMILY’. 18,000 fans 
including the away end joined in the protest. 
 
Four days later the Home Office relented while he applied for a 
work permit and he eventually won his appeal to stay. 
 
Al Bangura said "The support I got from the Watford people is 
something I will never forget. They did so much for me, they are 
like family". He said at the time that this was a life-changing 
moment. It certainly was. Now he has retired as a top player but 
works for the Premier League raising awareness about human 
trafficking and highlighting the issues to the growing number of 
teenage players being tricked into leaving Africa for a football 
future that may not exist. 
 
Football has enormous capacity to develop young people. It 
provides structure and, increasingly through academies, an 
education. BHAFC is a great beacon. Clubs are putting more back 
into their communities. They are a powerful vehicle for changing 
attitudes, they generate, in the main, generous role models. 
 
Football in the UK on the pitch has one of the most diverse 
labour forces in any profession, it lives off and thrives on an 
open market of employment opportunities, it is what makes our 
professional leagues so exciting to watch. And more importantly 
fans know that too. 




